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ABSTRACT
A Health Care Needs Assessment (HCNA) provides a formal assessment of the health care needs of a defined population and focuses on a particular area (in this case skin conditions).  This type of assessment of need is important and should be used to underpin decisions about the planning and provision of health care services.  The principle of the HCNA is that it links the scale of a healthcare problem to service provision.  The first step in completing a needs assessment is to identify the healthcare burden of the defined problem.  The burden of skin disease includes consideration of the epidemiology of skin conditions, their impact on quality of life and costs.  The second stage is to review the services available to manage people with skin conditions within the context of the health care system and evaluate the effectiveness of those services. Recommendations are then made about how best to deliver care. In 1997 Williams published the first UK dermatology health care needs assessment. The aim of this study was to update this document.  
Information about self reported skin disease in the UK was obtained from surveys performed by the Proprietary Association of Great Britain (PAGB).  Data about patients presenting to their general practitioner (GP, first point of contact primary care) was provided by the Royal College of General Practitioners Research and Surveillance Unit. Specialist activity was more difficult to collect because of the lack of national data relating to outpatient activity but useful information was obtained from four dermatology departments in England. Further data was obtained from national statistical data provided by the Department of Health and the Office of Health Economics. An extensive search of the literature, including the grey literature, provided information about impact on quality of life, costs, services available and the effectiveness of services.

The report highlights some important points. Firstly, current coding systems under-estimate both the amount of skin disease in the UK and the mortality from skin conditions because skin tumours and common skin infections are not captured using the ICD 9 and ICD 10 Chapter groupings for skin conditions.  When this information is included the evidence shows that skin disease is the commonest reason that people present to their GP with a new problem with around 24% of the population seeking advice about a skin condition per year. Despite this, a review of the education and training of primary care health care professionals shows that there is little emphasis on dermatology teaching.  Educational programmes should be mapped to clinical need.  Mortality from skin disease, when skin cancer is included, is about 4000 people per year (more than deaths from cervical cancer). There is very little good research evaluating the effectiveness of services although some key themes emerge and consensus statements on models of care reflect the available evidence.  There has been unprecedented reform of the NHS in the UK and England in particular, between 1997 and 2010 and this has created opportunities and threats to the care of people with skin conditions.

